

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 11 APRIL 2005 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor M Molloy
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, C Blaney, S Blaney, M Digney, W Graham, H A Harding, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, and O McMullan.
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive




Mr P Mawdsley, Director of District Services



Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance





Mr K McGarry, Tourism Development Recreation Manager





Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager





Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer





Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
05/09:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors Hartin and Laverty who were unable to attend.


Chairman’s Business

Councillor Molloy requested that the Council uphold at minutes silence in remembrance of Pope John Paul II.  
Councillor McConaghy stated that he would like to offer his sympathy to the Catholic Community and to his colleagues in the Council.  
Councillor Graham stated that he wished to be associated with these remarks.

A minutes silence was held.

Clerical Officer / Member Services

Councillor Molloy welcomed Lisa McAreavey who had taken up the post as Clerical Officer for Member Services.
Moyle Gateway & Friends

Councillor Graham requested that Council consider permitting Moyle Gateway & Friends to use the Sheskburn Recreation Hall on 8th July to hold a dance.  
After discussion, this was agreed, subject to availability of Sheskburn Recreation Hall.
05/09:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14 MARCH 2005 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14 March 2005, having been circulated, were taken as read.
The Clerk referred to page one of the minutes and pointed out that the misspelling of Marie Curie would be corrected.
Subject to this amendment, 
Councillor McConaghy proposed,
Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14 March 2005 be adopted”.
05/09:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14 MARCH 2005  
Site Meetings
Councillor McCambridge referred to the recent site meetings held and stated that there had been a lot of confusion and delays.  She pointed out that this was due to the large number of site meetings and the length of time spent on each site. 
Councillors McConaghy and Graham expressed their agreement with these comments.
Councillor McCambridge stated that the schedule should not be deviated from and be held on the 1st Thursday of every month.  She also requested that the planning schedule should include a contact number or house number to avoid further confusion.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he had tried to contact Mr Duffy of the planning service regarding issues raised at the site meetings, but that his telephone calls had not been returned.  He stated that this was totally unacceptable.
After discussion it was agreed that members concerns would be raised at the next council meeting when the planners would be in attendance.

Electronic Time and Attendance System
Councillor Black enquired if there had been any further information received regarding leasing of the electronic time and attendance system.
The Director of Finance and Administration (DFA) stated that she was still awaiting further information.

Tourism sign posting

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk stated that the proposals regarding the scenic route signs would be investigated.
Cottage Wood
In reply to Councillor McMullan the Clerk stated that a meeting would be held on Wednesday 13 April 2005 after which more information would be available regarding the Cottage Wood.
05/09:04 
TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER’S REPORT
The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Translink Ulster in Bloom 2005

The TSM stated that entries had been sought by the Northern Ireland Tourist Board for towns and villages to be nominated in the 2005 Translink Ulster in Bloom competition.
After discussion, it was agreed that Ballycastle, Cushendun, Armoy, Mosside, Bushmills, Waterfoot, Cushendall and Ballintoy be nominated as towns and villages for the 2005 Translink Ulster in Bloom Competition.
Supervalue Best Kept Awards
The TSM informed members that entries were being sought by the Amenity Council to nominate towns and villages, in the 2005 Supervalue Best Kept Awards.

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That Ballycastle, Cushendun, Armoy, Mosside, Bushmills, Waterfoot, Cushendall and Ballintoy be nominated as towns and villages for the Supervalue Best Kept Awards.”
Disposal of Vehicles
The TSM stated that following the delivery of the two no. 2 WD Crew Cab pick ups to be used within the grounds maintenance section, it was proposed to dispose of the two Isuzu panel vans, RDZ 7036 and RDZ 7037 via public auction on 26th April 2005.

This was agreed.

Quay Road Playing Fields Redevelopment update

The TSM stated that the successful contractor, Kennedy Contracts had now taken full possession of the Quay Road Playing Fields from 4th April 2005.


He pointed out that prior to taking full possession, works on the boundary wall proceeded in line with grant conditions and that these works were approximately 60% complete.


He informed members that Council’s Consultants, R Robinson & Sons had written stating that the Environment and Heritage Service had requested an Archaeological Survey be carried out over the site. He pointed out that further details had been requested via Robinsons as to the additional cost to contract and the potential knock-on effect it would have on the contract.


Councillor Molloy enquired if this survey took place would it stop development.

In reply to Councillor Molloy, the TSM stated that completion would be in December of this year.

Councillor McMullan enquired about the extra costs and who would be liable.  He stated that the request for this survey should have been at the planning stage as this would have saved money.  He expressed his concern that the extra costs could hold up the scheme

Councillor S Blaney expressed his agreement with these remarks.


In reply to members other queries, the TSM stated that Thompson’s field had not been disturbed and pointed out that he was awaiting further clarification on this matter. 

John Clarke Memorial Plaque

The TSM stated that he was seeking clarification from the Council as to how to proceed in this matter.


He stated that Ms Hanna had requested that the plaque be placed at Portaneevy, which had originally been placed at White Park Bay but had been subject to vandalism.  He pointed out that it would cost £1000 for the plaque to be placed at Portaneevy as a structure would have to be constructed.

Councillor S Blaney stated that this issue had been raised on a number of occasions and various venues had been suggested for the plaque, including the Giant’s Causeway. He expressed concerns that the Council were being pressurised into replacing this plaque at another venue.


Councillor McConaghy agreed with these comments and pointed out that Whitepark Bay had been the original request.  


After discussion,




Councillor McConaghy proposed




Seconded by Councillor S Blaney




“That the John Clarke Memorial Plaque be erected at White Park Bay”.


After further discussion,



Councillor Graham proposed an amendment




Seconded by Councillor Harding




“That the John Clarke Memorial Plaque be erected at Portaneevy subject 




to money being available”.

On a vote being taken, on the amendment, there were two votes in favour and nine votes against.

On a vote being taken on the proposal, there were five votes in favour and none against.


The proposal was carried.

Rathlin Island Toilet Block

The TSM stated that Planning Application was made on 7th September 2004 and that Hugh Griffin & Son had been appointed subject to planning permission, with a contract value of £143,177.
He pointed out that Building Control Approval had been received and an investigatory dig to establish possible location of Viking Long Boat had taken place on 7th April 2005.  
The TSM informed members that nothing of Archaeological interest had been found.

After discussion, it was agreed to proceed with the purchase of land at Rathlin Island for the new toilet block subject to planning permission approval, without returning to Council.

Dunseverick Picnic Area 
The TSM stated that as the planning application was previously submitted and granted work had commenced on site on 14th March 2005 and was progressing to programme.  He pointed out that the successful contractor on this scheme was Hugh Griffen & Son at a contract value of £118,800.
Councillor McConaghy stated that some vandalism had occurred at this location, he pointed out that a security fence had been pulled down and a portaloo overturned.  He condemned these actions and appealed for any witnesses to come forward and report these acts to the PSNI.
Ardclinis Old Church 

The TSM stated that Planning Application had been made on 29th June 2004 and that 

Boyd Landscapes had been appointed to this scheme subject to planning permission at a contract value of £45,637.69.
He informed members that Planners were awaiting comments from the Road Service and that the Contractors were ready to commence work and that a pre-contract meeting has been held.
After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor McMullan would meet with the consultants regarding Ardclinnis Old Church.
Lands at Woodvale, Bushmills

The TSM stated that a meeting had taken place on site with Consultants Whittaker and Watt in respect of Councils intention of lands adjacent to Woodvale, Bushmills.  

He referred to the drawings on display of the initial draft layout and informed members that he would have revised costings for the next council meeting.
After discussion,

The drawings in relation to lands at Woodvale were approved subject to revised costings.

Ballycastle Seafront Scheme

The TSM informed members that Planning application had been made on the 5th April 2005.  He pointed out that Sketch plans had been previously approved at the Councils meeting of 14th February 2005 and had now been lodged and detailed drawings were currently being produced.

Councillor S Blaney stated that the footpaths at the seafront were unacceptable in some areas and pointed out turning to go up North Street from Bayview road was almost impossible.  He requested that the alignment of the footpath be looked at as a matter of urgency.

Councillor’s McCambridge and McMullan wished to be associated with these comments.  Councillor McMullan suggested that a site meeting be held.

After further discussion, It was agreed to write to the DSD and DRD to request a site meeting regarding the alignment of the footpath at Bay View Road.

Peoples Park, Garron Road, Glenariffe

The TSM stated that a planning application would be made in respect of this scheme by 18th April 2005 based on proposals previously presented to Council at their meeting of 14th February 2005.  He pointed out that the Consultants Whittaker and Watt had held meetings with the representatives of the community group which had led to a minor revision of the plans which were currently being prepared for resubmission to Council.  He informed members that a meeting would be held with the local school children in the area to allow their participation within the scheme.  He referred to the maps on display regarding the Peoples Park. 
The TSM stated that both these schemes should be completed by 11th November 2005.

After discussion, it was agreed that a planning application be made in respect of the People’s Park.

In reply to Councillor Harding the TSM stated that the Development Manager would include details of the length of time it would take to complete the Sea Front Project in her next report for the next Council Meeting.
Ballycastle Harbour Car Park

In reply to Councillor Molloy the TSM stated that the car park at the Ferry Terminal could be reopened.
Vandalism – Moyle area from 9th February 2005 – 6th April 2005

The TSM referred to the report which included areas of vandalism to Council property within the District between 9th February and 6th April 2005.

Councillor Black enquired if local business people could be referred to the Council, regarding cleaning materials for graffiti.
In reply, the TSM stated that they could be referred to him regarding where to obtain the cleaning material which costs £25 per litre.

Councillor McIlroy entered the meeting at this point. (7:45p.m.)
Councillor Harding stated that she condemned the graffiti and pointed out that the new “Sure Start” building had also suffered.

Councillor McMullan stated that damage had occurred at Waterfoot car park also and stated that the local people were calling for lighting for the area. 
After discussion, it was agreed that costings would be sought for lighting at Waterfoot village car park.

Land surrounding lay-by at Garron Road, Glenariffe.
The TSM explained that further to his last report of 14th February in which Glenariff Development Association requested Council permission to erect a notice board on lands surrounding the lay-bay near the white arch on the Garron Road they also requested Council provide landscaping and a boundary fence to this area.  He explained that they had stated that the land in question was the property of Moyle District Council, having been acquired from Larne Borough Council prior to the 1972 Boundary Review.

He pointed out that clarification as to the ownership of this land was sought and obtained from the Council’s solicitor and it would appear the land is contained under Folio 13328, which is not registered in the name of Moyle District Council, but is registered in the names of Mary Kane and Eamon Kane.

He pointed out that as this land was not under Council ownership, the Council was therefore not responsible for the area.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Councillor McMullan stated that the Glenariffe Development Group were aware that Council did not own the land.
Templastragh Grave Yard

The TSM stated that as requested by Council a site meeting had been arranged at Templastragh Graveyard on Tuesday 19th April at 3 pm with Mr Dan McCurdy.

He pointed out that he had spoken to Mr McCurdy at the Council’s request and that his position had not changed.
Councillor McConaghy suggested that the meeting be postponed until further information was received from the barrister.

Councillor McIlroy stated that it was hoped that the Council would not have to go down the ‘legal route’ and that the matter could be resolved with Mr McCurdy.
Councillor McConaghy stated that this matter has been going on a long time with letters going back to 1998 and that the legal route seemed to be the only option.
Councillor McAllister arrived at the meeting at 7:55p.m.
The Clerk stated that the Council would have to demonstrate that all routes had been pursued for an amicable solution before taking legal action.
After further discussion, it was agreed that a site meeting would be held with Mr McCurdy regarding Templastragh Grave Yard.

Request for priority treatment – Ballycastle Marina

The TSM stated that Ballycastle Marina currently have a waiting list of 74 applicants, comprising both private and commercial operatives hoping to secure a berth.
He pointed out that a letter had been received from Mr Mark Stafford, Celtic Waves, requesting Council to prioritise his application by virtue he intends to start and operate a dive business from Ballycastle Marina.  The TSM informed members that if approval was given this would effectively allow Mr Stafford to bypass the current waiting list.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy the Clerk stated that the Council did not have a policy, but that there was the possibility of accommodating Mr Stafford in the Commercial end of the Marina.
Councillor Black stated that the application should be considered as this would be the start of a business in the town which should be encouraged.
Councillor McCambridge supported this remark.
In reply to Councillor McMullan the TSM stated that all ventures in the Harbour area had to provide their own Public Liability Insurance.

In reply to Councillor McIroy, the TSM stated that the commercial rates were for registered fishing vessels.
Councillor McCambridge suggested that each application be looked at on its own merit.
Councillor Harding was in agreement with this and pointed out that jobs needed to be created in the area.
Councillor Molloy stated that there was a willingness to accommodate Mr Stafford in the commercial area.

Members expressed agreement with this comment.

After further discussion it was agreed that the TSM would investigate the possibility of accommodating berthing arrangements within the commercial side of the Ballycastle harbour.

Addendum Report
The Addendum Report to the Technical Services Report having been circulated was taken as read.
Fisherman’s Path

The TSM referred to item 5.01 of the Tourism Development’s Recreation Manager’s Report (TDRM) and stated that the Council now had to decide how they wished to address the lands involved at the Fisherman’s path following extinguishment.

He pointed out that there were two options; Sell off the land content via the open market; or seal the path as indicated on the display plan with the balance of land adjacent North Street Car Park being soiled and sowed to incorporate same with the grass apron. 
After discussion,

Councillor S Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That the Council sell the land at the Fisherman’s Path via the open market”.

Cushendun Caravan Park – Debt Collection


Councillor McIlroy proposed


Seconded by Councillor McAllister


“That the meeting continue In Committee”

On a vote being taken, there were ten votes in favour and none against the proposal which was carried.
The TSM informed members that prior to the redevelopment of Cushendun Caravan Park all caravan owners had received letters stating that works on the upgrade of the site were due to commence during the winter period 2000/2001. He stated that they had also been informed that there was a requirement for all caravan owners to make arrangements to relocate their caravans to accommodate this work.
The TSM stated that two caravan owners on site had been reluctant to relocate their caravans, which resulted in the Council undertaking the relocation having received no response to several reminders issued.
He informed members that the same owners failed to reimburse Council for the upgrade fee associated and the cost recovery of relocating their caravans during the redevelopment.
The TSM stated these debts had been pursued through the Small Claims Court which resulted in the decision that Council was not entitled contractually to increase charges without the consent of the defendant.  At the same time the caravan owners had no contractual right to remain on the site.  This essentially meant that although enjoying the benefits of the upgrade, the Council had no legal rights to pass on the costs associated, even though the remaining 62 static caravan owners had paid the enhanced fee from 2001.

He pointed out that as a result, the Council had requested the owners to vacate the site by April 2005, which had resulted in a complaint having been made to the Ombudsman.

The TSM also informed members that a Caravanning Park Licence Agreement was being introduced and would clearly state the contractual obligations for both tenant and Council and should ensure that similar circumstances would not arise in the future.
The Clerk stated that the two caravan owners were not legally required to pay the higher rate and the Council could therefore allow them to continue in this manner or exercise the right to remove the caravans.
After further lengthy discussion,

Councillor McDonnell proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That the Council pursue the removal of these two caravans”

On a vote being taken there were eleven votes in favour and one against the proposal which was carried.
After further discussion,

Councillor S Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That the Technical Services Manager’s Report be adopted”. 
The meeting continued out of committee.
05/09:05
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s (TDRM) Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Cushendun Play Area Lease 

The Clerk stated that as reported previously a draft lease had been received from the National Trust which had been forwarded to Council’s solicitor for comment.  He stated that there had been a few minor points which would be negotiated with the Trust.  
The Clerk pointed out that following a satisfactory outcome of these negotiations it was recommended that Council approved the lease in order to progress this project.  

Councillor McCambridge stated that this was welcomed by Cushendun Community Group. 

After discussion it was agreed to approve the lease pending satisfactory outcome of negotiations with the National Trust.
Riding for the Disabled Association (Coleraine & District Group).

The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from the Riding for the Disabled Association Coleraine & District Group seeking moral support for their ongoing project to provide a new purpose built centre which would be available to the disabled community within the Causeway Coast area. He pointed out that the Group despite the help of their many friends and supporters were well short of their £800,000 target and were currently making applications to various funding bodies. He suggested that a letter of support from Council would further enhance the prospects of Grant Aid for the group and show that the facility would be used by groups from throughout the Causeway Area, rather than being solely dependant on local support for the project.

He informed members that the Group had forwarded copies of their Child Protection Policy, Procedures.
After discussion, it was agreed to support this proposal.

Moyle Disability Forum

The Clerk informed members that further to last months report, the above Forum had discussed and agreed on the group name, objectives and a constitution. He stated that the Forum will hold its inaugural A.G.M on Friday 22nd April 2005, followed by an official launch. 
Councillor McMullan stated that the Council should promote this and that the public should be made aware of this forum.  
Councillor McMullan also stated that he would like to see the promotion of sport for the disabled as part of the Council’s Sports Development Workshops.

After further discussion it was agreed that the Council would support the inclusion of sports development for the disabled within the Moyle Disability Forum.
Co. Antrim Under 14 & 16 Soccer Team
The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from Co Antrim under 14 & 16 soccer team requesting financial assistance.  He pointed out that the Council had not supported this request in previous occasions and at present there were no representatives from this area on either side.
After discussion,

Councillor McAllister proposed


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved

“That the request for financial assistance from County Antrim Under 14 & 16 soccer team be redirected to the Moyle Sports Advisory Committee.

Fisherman’s Path
The Clerk stated that the Department of the Environment has confirmed that as the Council has had no objections to the Public Path Extinguishment Order (made under article 14 of the Access to the Countryside (NI) Order 1983) at the end of the 28 day period which commenced on 24th January 2995, the Council may now confirm the extinguishment of the Order.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Council would confirm the extinguishment of the Public Path Order regarding the Fisherman’s path and that this would be advertised in the local papers.
Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,

“That Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”
05/09:06
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Voluntary Contributions

The DFA stated that requests for voluntary contributions had been received from the following groups;  Ramoan Girls Association, Ballycastle, District Horse Ploughing Society, Glens of Antrim Comhaltas Ceoltoiri Eireann, Glenarrife, Heart of the Glens,
Northern Ireland Bridge Union, Belfast.
After discussion, it was agreed that voluntary contributions would be awarded to; Ramoan Girls Association, Ballycastle and District Horse Ploughing Society, Glens Of Antrim Comhaltas Ceoltoiri Eireann, Glenariffe, and Heart of the Glens Festival.

It was also agreed that the Northern Ireland Bridge Union, Belfast would not receive a voluntary contribution.
After further discussion,

Councillor Molloy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That the meeting continue In Committee”.

Environmental Health Trainee

The DFA stated that a request had been received from Karen Fisher, Bushmills for a placement year to facilitate her training to become fully qualified as an Environmental Health Officer.  She informed members that she had a degree in Environmental Health and required practical experience and that she had worked for a number of companies since gaining her degree.  She pointed out that this experience would be extremely useful to the department given the present staffing shortfall and that payment would be based on minimum wage.

After discussion, this was agreed.
Tourism Events Officer

The DFA stated that the post of Tourism Events officer was currently funded until 31 March 2006, and that the LSP had agreed to extend the funding for this post, for a further two months until 31 May 2006.  She recommended that the contract be extended until 31 May 2006.
This was agreed.
Triangle Housing Association

The DFA stated that a request had been received from the Triangle Housing Association asking Council to consider providing placement for an individual with learning disabilities.  She pointed out that this would be for 2-3 days per week for a period of six months assisting the Caretaker at a cost of £20.00 per week.

After discussion, this was agreed. 

Hours of Registration

The DFA stated that the Registrar had decided to give up her non registration duties and resume part time hours of work within Registration.  She informed members that these registration duties were only funded by GRO for 20 hours per week and that they were unwilling to fund the difference for a full time service.  

She stated that it had therefore been proposed that the opening hours would be reduced to Monday to Friday 9.30 am to 12.30 pm and Monday, Wednesday and Friday only 2.00 pm to 4.30 pm.

Councillor Harding stated that she had concerns regarding the reduction in the service.
Councillor McCambridge agreed with these remarks and pointed out that Moyle District Council was the only one in Northern Ireland with a part-time registration service. She supported the suggestion by Councillor Harding that the service should be increased.

Councillor S Blaney expressed agreed with these comments.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the reduced opening hours of the Council’s Registration service would be tried for a trial period of six months and that a letter would also be sent to the minister highlighting the fact that Moyle District Council was the only Council with a part time registrar.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Land at the Rear of No 1 Middlepark Avenue Cushendall

The DFA stated that a request had been received from Mr Dan McNaughton, 4 Gortaclee Road, Cushendall, to purchase a strip of land at the rear of No 1 Middlepark Avenue, Cushendall.  She informed members that this land was currently owned by Cushendall Hurling Club, over which Council held a right of way.  She continued by stating that the only issue Council could consider in this matter was whether the right of way may be relaxed in order to permit Mr McNaughton to approach the Club with a view to purchase the ground.

She stated that there had been agreement reached between the Council and the Hurling Club that Mr McNaughton should deal directly with the Hurling Club and that the Council could become involved at a later date if required.
After further discussion, it was agreed that Mr D McNaughton would liaise with Cushendall Hurling Club over his proposal to purchase a strip of land at the rear of No 1 Middlepark Avenue, Cushendall.
Seafront Exhibition Centre, Ballycastle

The DFA stated that a request had been received from Mr Gavin Elliott, Ballycastle, to lease the Seafront Exhibition Centre, for the purpose of an Internet Café.  She informed members that over the past number of years there had been little interest in this property, which had been subjected to vandalism when previously occupied. 
She informed members that this facility had been tendered in the past through the local press. She recommended that the Council tender the Seafront Exhibition Centre for a period of three years with a minimum reserve of £2,000 per annum plus rates and electricity.

After further discussion, this was agreed.

Sea Treks Ireland

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Mr Adrian Park, Sea Treks, Ballycastle, expressing an interest in renting the premises which the Rathlin Ferry operators had now vacated at Ballycastle Harbour. She informed members that this office would be used to promote various marine trips around the North Antrim coast, from May to October yearly. 

Discussion took place regarding the future needs of the building, including the return of the Campbletown ferry and possible expansion of marina facilities.
After further discussion, it was agreed to seek the views of the department on the request from Mr Adrian Park, Sea Treks Ballycastle to rent the premises which the Rathlin Ferry operators have now vacated at Ballycastle Harbour.   

Ballycastle District LOL No 23

The DFA stated that a request had been received from Ballycastle District LOL No 23, asking Council to consider permitting them to use the Quay Road Playing Fields and Toilet Facilities on the 12 July 2006.  She pointed out that permission to have catering facilities was also required, for which they were willing to tender.  She continued, stating that on previous occasions the request for catering had not been approved as this was subject to the Council’s annual tendering process.
After further discussion, it was agreed to permit the use of the Quay Road Playing Fields and toilet facilities to the Ballycastle District LOL No. 23 on 12th July 2006 and that the request for catering would be subject to the Council’s annual tendering process.

French Traditional Market

The DFA stated that a request had been received for the French Traditional Market to set up in the Ferry Terminal Car Park from Friday 13 to Sunday 15 May 2005.  She pointed out that the Tourism Events Officer was confident that everything possible had been done by the organization to bring the event to Ballycastle over Easter but due to the Strike Action in France and the Easter Holiday traffic it proved impossible.  She informed members that the French Traditional Market had refunded all money spent from the Tourism Events Officer’s budget to assist with the promotion of the event and were willing to allocate a budget for promotion of another event if the Council permit the event to be held in May.  

Councillor Black stated that it was a big disappointment that the market failed to reach Ballycastle.  She pointed out that the Moyle Country Market would fall on the same weekend and some of the local traders were concerned about not selling their stock if the French Traditional Market came on the same date.

Councillors Harding and Graham agreed with these comments.

Councillor McAllister stated that the Moyle Country Market would be celebrating its birthday on that Saturday and suggested that the two markets should be moved together as this would be beneficial to both.
Councillor McCambridge stated that the market should be welcomed as the extra people brought into the town would purchase goods from both markets.

Councillor McIlroy enquired as to why the local markets had not been consulted.

The Clerk stated that the DM and TEO had been in consultation with the local market traders.
Councillor Molloy stated that these were the only dates available for the French Traditional Market.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the Development Manager and the Events Officer would liaise with Moyle Country Market and the French Traditional Market to try to accommodate both markets with a possible venue being the Ferry Terminal car park.

Trading Concessions 

Following the Public Auction for trading concessions, the DFA the amounts presented the amounts to the Council for the selling of ice-cream and hot food. 

After discussion, it was agreed that the Trading Concessions for 2005 for the selling of ice cream and hot food would be accepted.

Moyle Twinning Association – Funding 2005/06

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Moyle Twinning Association requesting payment of the funding for 2005/06, as they were hosting a visit from the twin town Pourrieres of 24 children and 6 adults from 12-18 April 2005.  She recommended this request for Approval.
After discussion, it was agreed that the funding be paid for the Moyle Twinning Association 2005/06.

Councillor Digney left the meeting at 9:20.
05/09:07
INTERIM REPORT – DEVELOPMENT SECTION
The Interim Report for the Development Section having been circulated, was taken as read.
The Clerk stated that the Community Relations officers recommendation was that the Bushmills Ulster Scots Heritage (BUSH) be awarded a grant of £250.

After discussion, it was agreed that the grant requested by the Bushmills Ulster Scots Heritage (BUSH) be approved.

05/09:08
BALLYCASTLE HOUSING EXECUTIVE


(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan stated that the manager of the Housing Executive in Ballycastle had now moved to the Coleraine Office and suggested that a letter of thanks be sent to Mr McCluskey for all the help and assistance given to the council whilst serving as manager.

Councillor McMullan also expressed his concerns that some of the services may be moved out of the Ballycastle Housing Executive Office.
Councillor McConaghy stated that the Housing Executive had already made assurances that no services would be moved as part of the streamlining of their services.

After further discussion, it was agreed that further information was required on the future plans for Ballycastle Housing Executive Office.

It was also agreed to send a letter of thanks to Mr G McCloskey for all the help and assistance given to the Council whilst serving as manager of Ballycastle Housing Executive office.
05/09:09
ATM AT CUSHENDALL

(Requested by Councillor McMullan)


Councillor McMullan referred to the ATM at Cushendall and stated that this was out of order at least once a month which was unacceptable to the people of the area.

After further discussion, it was agreed to write to the Northern Bank regarding the working state of the ATM at Cushendall.

05/09:10
FOOTPATH AT THE SEAFRONT, BALLYCASTLE.

(Requested by Councillor S Blaney.)


It was agreed that this matter had been dealt with.
05/09:11
CONFERENCES AND COURSES

APSE Northern Ireland – Review of Public Administration


There were no nominations to attend the APSE Northern Ireland Review of Public Administration Consultative Forum conference.
05/09:12
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

The clerk informed members that a Notice of Application under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 had been received from Hugh McIlwaine, The Mariner’s Bar.


There were no objections to Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

05/09:10
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


The Clerk stated that the following documents required to be signed and sealed:-

Conveyance for Moyle District Council/Brain Craig and Kathleen Craig re: Priestland 


Road.



After discussion,

Councillor McAllister proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham, and resolved.

“That the conveyance for Moyle District Council Brain Craig and Kathleen    Craig re: Priestland Road be signed and sealed”.
Expression of Thanks
Councillor Black pointed out that Councillor C Blaney was leaving the meeting at this point and stated that as this was her last meeting she wished her good luck for the future.
Councillor Molloy agreed and on behalf of all the Councillors and the Council thanked Councillor C Blaney for her contribution to local politics and the Council.
05/09:11
CORRESPONDENCE

Signing on for Ballycastle Residents


Letter dated 24 February 2005 from the Social Security Agency in response to the Council’s request for representatives to attend a Council meeting to discuss the problems of ‘signing on’ for Ballycastle residents.


This letter was circulated for information.

Rates Relief’s for business in Northern Ireland

A summary of the Department of Finance and Personnel’s Policy Paper on Rates Relief’s for Business in Northern Ireland was circulated for information.

Councillor McMullan stated that he would like to see more relief for small business and in particular for farmers.  He requested that a letter be sent to the Department of Finance and Personnel regarding rate relief for small businesses and also the difficulties for Farmers regarding diversification.

After discussion, this was agreed.


Domestic Rating System


Councillor McMullan requested that a letter be sent to the Department of Finance and Personnel regarding rates valuations for disabled persons stating that adaptations to property for disabled persons should not be considered when the property is being valued for rates.


This was agreed.


Reform of the Domestic Rating System in Northern Ireland

A summary of the Department of Finance and Personnel’s Consultation Report regarding the Reform of the Domestic Rating System in Northern Ireland was circulated for information.

Notices of Motion/Resolutions from other Councils

Letter dated 11 March 2005 from Strabane District Council outlining its procedure for processing Notices of Motion/Resolutions from other Councils.  This letter was circulated for information.

CIE Tours International Award for Best Visit


Letter dated 14 March 2005 from The Causeway Coast & Glens congratulating the Council on winning the CIE Tours International Award for Best Visit was circulated.


Councillor Molloy suggested that a letter be sent to the Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre staff congratulating them on achieving this award.


After further discussion, this was agreed.

Design Sought for New Giant’s Causeway Visitor Facilities


A News release from Department of Enterprise Trade and Investment was circulated for information.

Strategic review of NEELB Library Service.

Letter dated 23 March 2005 from NEELB regarding the Strategic Review of NEELB Library Service was circulated.


Councillor McIlroy stated that he hoped there would be good attendance at the meetings for this and good support.

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,
“That a letter be sent to the NEELB in support of the retention of Bushmills library.”
NEELB financial situation
Letter dated 23 March 2005 from NEELB thanking the Council for its support regarding the NEELB Financial Situation.
This letter was circulated for information.

Code of practice on the Identification and Assessment of Special Educational Needs 
Letter dated 23 March 2005 from Department of Education regarding Public Consultation on the ‘Draft Supplementary Guidance to Support the Impact of SENDO on the Code of Practice on the Identification and Assessment of Special Educational Needs’.
This letter was circulated for information.

The Clerk informed members that this document could be viewed on the web site.

New Trains and the future of the Railway Network
Note from BDP Planning outlining a summary of Translink’s presentation to the Northern Corridors Railway Group on the introduction of the new trains and the factors affecting the future of the railway network.  This note was circulated for information.
Notices of Motions
Letter dated 4 April 2005 from Limavady Borough Council detailing its policy on dealing with Notices of Motions.  This note was circulated for information.

Hare Coursing
Letter dated 4 April 2005 from DOE in response to Council’s letter regarding Hare Coursing.  This letter was circulated for information.
05/09:12
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Ramps at Broombeg Park

Councillor Blaney asked that the Roads Service be contacted regarding the lack of 

Ramps in the lower end of Broombeg Park, Ballycastle and request that two or three additional ramps be provided and also that the lower parts of Leyland Road and Market Street be resurfaced.
This was agreed.

Dumping at Isle Road
Councillor McConaghy referred the dumping at Isle Road and stated that there was a fridge there which required proper disposal procedures.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the dumping at Isle Road would be investigated.  

Causeway Trust disposal
Councillor Harding enquired if a reply had been received from the Causeway Trust regarding the disposal of Incontinence Pads.
In reply the Clerk stated that this matter would be included in the DDS report at the next council meeting. 
The meeting concluded at 9:45pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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